
 

 

Note from our Chair:                            2019 Newsletter  

 2019 Newsletter 

Another Fall arriving, and another round of warm greetings to all of you, the depart-
mentôs community of friends, alumni, and current students.  Once again this year, these 
pages contain some highlights of the departmentôs many activities in 2019.   

This is also a particularly special year for the department, in at least three remarkable 
ways!  As most of you will have heard by now, we begin this year with a new name ï 
we have now become the Department of Global Humanities and Religions, and our 
courses are called either ñHumanitiesò or ñReligionò (for example Humanities 302 and 
Religion 303).  Along with an updating and opening up of our major and minor curricula, 
these names give us a new way to communicate the departmentôs long-standing 
strengths to the campus community! You can see all those changes in print (so to 
speak) in our page in this yearôs university catalog (here: University CatalogðGHR) as 

well as on our new web site (Global Humanities and Religions).   

This year also ï astonishingly! ï marks the fiftieth anniversary of the department, which was established   
in 1970.  See later in the newsletter for a history of our first half century, generously prepared by our 
emeritus faculty.  

In addition, this year the departmentôs first named scholarship, the Meagan      
Elizabeth Smith Memorial Scholarship for Excellence in the Humanities reached 
its endowment threshold.  This means that the scholarship will now be awarded 
each year in perpetuity! (This is not to say gifts arenôt still warmly appreciat-
edé they simply add to the amount our amazing scholarship recipients will   
receive!).  And I would like to extend my thanks to all those who have so   
generously donated to help us reach that ambitious goal, in particular the    
departmentôs alums Sher and Chris Isenberg, 1988 and 1989, whose excep-
tional generosity made this dream into a reality.    

As always, there are many more transitions, activities, and accomplishments 
that are too numerous to mention here ï although some of them are on the  
pages which follow! I am humbled again this year by all the extraordinary 
things I hear that our talented group of students, alumni, and faculty are doing 
in the world, in places near and far.  We once again have some excellent new 
faculty joining the department this Fall and Winter (Jason M. Brown, Carrie 
Frederick Frost, Michael Jones, and Lauren MacDonald; more about them here 
on the faculty page of our web site).  And, after fifteen years in the depart-
ment, I also want to recognize Prof. Errol Seatonôs retirement  at the end of 
2018-19 academic year.  We will miss Prof. Seatonôs presence in the hallways, 
and the extensive knowledge he shared with so many Western students in 
teaching each part of the Humanities sequence (121, 122, 123), as well as ï in 
recent years ï the upper-division Postcolonial Novels and Romantic Paradox 
courses.  Of course, as ever, the department sends many congratulations and 
good wishes for the start of retired life! 

The department continues to bring events to the Western campus community. 
And, especially if youôre nearby be sure to join the departmentôs Facebook page 
(Facebook page) or watch our web site for more information on upcoming events (News & Events page).  
We hope that youôll join us for our annual reception for alumni, students, and faculty (current and emeri-
tus), during Alumni Weekend in May 2020 ï look for more details in your email, after the new year! And we 
are always delighted to hear from our alumni.  The easiest ways to contact the department are by phone at 
360-650-3031, or to our new email address: GHR@wwu.edu (where youôre likely to be greeted by Maureen 
Christman, our Administrative Services Manager).   

We hope this finds you all very well! 

Kimberly Lynn  
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Faculty Updates  

Katie Brian  
In addition to teaching her regular roster of courses on cultural histories of the mod-
ern world, Kathleen Brian continues work on suicide in the modern Anglophone world. 
She was invited to speak at Madness, Violence, and Technologies of Care: A Symposi-
um (Center for Disability Studies, SUNY-Buffalo), where she interrogated the inter-
twined emergence of actuarial knowledge, the U.S. security state, and the epistemolo-
gy of suicide as a órisk event.ô In her role as CFO and executive board member of the 
Disability History Association (DHA), she helped to inaugurate the DHA's podcast and 
peer-reviewed blog. Meanwhile, her upper-level seminar, ñReligion and Disability in 
North America,ò is being offered for the first time (Fall 2019), and she is busy co-
editing the October issue of The Activist History Review, Burning Borders: Disability 
Brought to Bear. 
 
 

 
Ethan Bushelle 
This year was a busy one for Ethan, both professionally and personally. Taking ad-
vantage of his course-release for the fall term, he made significant progress on his 
book, tentatively titled The Mandalization of the World: KƸkai and the Reconfiguration 
of the Classical Japanese Imaginary. Its basic focus is one students who have taken his 
courses will recognize: namely, the role Buddhism played in shaping Japanese under-
standings of the self, society, and the cosmos. While reading, writing, and thinking 
deeply about such issues, he received an informal education in fatherhood. His first 
son, Theo Kuma, was born in August of 2018. After a quarter of parental leave in the 
Spring, Ethan looks forward to returning to teaching in the Fall.  

 
 
Holly Folk  

Prof. Holly Folk is starting out the new academic year on research leave, continuing 
her work on New Religious Movements, now with particular attention to a variety of 
different new heterodox movements of Protestant Christianity, to which she is taking a 
comparative, global (and globe-trotting!) approach.  
 
 
 

 
 
Andrea Gogrºf  
 

While on a quarter-long professional leave Winter 2019, Andrea Gogrºf edited a special 
volume of Pacific Coast Philology entitled Ways of Seeing: Visuality, Visibility and Vi-
sion. This volume includes her article entitled Visibility is a Trap? Dimensions of Sur-
veillance and its Effects on Culture today, which synthesizes her most recent research 
on surveillance as an unavoidable and paradoxical dimension of modern life. Pacific 
Coast Philology is the academic journal affiliated with the Pacific Ancient and Modern 
Language Association, and it is published by Penn State University Press, featuring 
peer-reviewed essays of interest to scholars in the classical and modern languages, lit-
eratures, and cultures. https://www.pamla.org/pacific-coast-philology 

During the Fall quarter 2019, Andrea serves as the interim chair of the department.  

 

 
 
Kimberly Lynn  
This past year, Prof. Kimberly Lynn finished her first four-year term as department 
chairé and agreed to begin a new one in 2019-20! But first, she will be spending Fall 
quarter 2019 on research leave, returning to some of her ongoing writing projects that 
explore elements of the cultural history of Catholicism in the early modern Hispanic 
world.  Prof. Lynn was particularly delighted to have the opportunity to teach two sem-
inar courses in 2019, one a senior seminar on cities in the global early modern Iberian 
empires, the other her fourth trip through the magnificent early seventeenth-century 
novel Don Quixote in the company of the departmentôs majors, in her version of what 
will now be called Humanities 302.  
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Faculty Updates  

 

Jonathan Miran  

This year, Jonathan continued to pursue his research and editorial activities, especially 
in his capacity as general editor of the journal Northeast African Studies. In late 2018 
he published the article ñBiography and History in Giuseppe Puglisiôs Chi ¯? DellôEritrea 
1952,ò Pount. Cahiers dô£tudes sur la Corne de lôAfrique et lôArabie du Sud 12 (2018). 
A book chapter that reconstructs the material life and exoticized figure of a prominent 
early twentieth century Red Sea pearl merchant will appear in December 2019 in the 
volume Pearls, People, and Power: Pearling and Indian Ocean Worlds, edited by P. Ma-
chado, S. Mullins and J. Christensen (Indian Ocean Studies Series, Ohio University 

Press). Jonathan is also excited about his new course, REL/HIST 390: óIslam and Muslim Societies in 
Africa,ô which he will teach for the first time in Winter 2020.  

 

Tom Moore  

After St. Lucyôs Day (a poem) won a merit award in the Sue Boynton poetry contest 
(Boynton being a Whatcom Co. poet and educator of old), and he reports that the po-
em will appear on the side of various WTA busses during the coming year.   

Fellowship Wise, Tom reports that it was a very good year: Five Fulbright winners, two 
Hollings winners, one Goldwater (our first in 10 years), one Udall winner (also WWUôs 
first in ten years).  

 

Se§n Murphy  
 

For the entirety of 2018-19, Dr. Murphy was on professional leave at the National Uni-
versity of Ireland, Galway, where he held a visiting research fellowship in the Moore 
Institute for Humanities, under the sponsorship of its Centre for Antique, Medieval, and 
Pre-Modern Studies.  While at Galway, he continued his work on relationships between 
medieval Jewish and Christian cultures, completing an edition and translation, with in-
troduction and notes, of the massive treatise, On Laws, written by William of Au-
vergne, an influential, early 13th-century Bishop of Paris, who was responsible, among 

other things, for the first-ever trial and condemnation of the Talmud.  On a parallel intellectual track, 
he deepened his expertise in Irish studies, attending four graduate seminars on Old Irish language 
and literature, while also taking night classes in modern Irish.  And, finally, he initiated and presented 
new research on the history of European constructions of ñthe Westò as a locus of alterity comparable 
and sometimes evolving in direct relation to European constructions of ñthe East.ò   

 

Scott Pearce  

In this past year, Scott completed work on a book on Northern Wei (386-534): a new 
form of empire in East Asia; served as guest co-editor of a special 2019 volume of the 
journal Early Medieval China on the Northern Dynasties (386-589); and in September 
2019 participated in a workshop at NYUôs Institute for Study of the Ancient World, 
which was assembled to organize an upcoming exhibition of the apparently 5th-century 
tombs found at Ih-nur, Inner Mongolia. He continues work with Peter Lorge, of Vander-
bilt University, on a textbook of Chinese primary sources, slated to be finished by De-
cember 2019. 

 

Michael Slouber   

This year Michael Slouber has continued revising and perfecting his suite of South Asia 
course offerings in the department and in Honors.  He began serving as the Religion 
and Culture major advisor, participated on the hiring committee for a new South Asian 
historian position in the History department, and continues to work with students on 
senior projects, independent study courses, and language study.  He is putting the fin-
ishing touches on his edited collection of narratives on Hindu goddesses, which is cur-
rently awaiting peer review.  This summer he will teach ñFierce Goddesses of India" 
online, and prepare two papers (one on the development of Jain Tantra, and the other 

on perceptions of philology in Goddess Studies) for the American Academy of Religion conference in 
November. 
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News From Emeritus Faculty 

David Curley  

I have enjoyed speaking about South Asian history to local groups this year. One has 
been a World Affairs discussion group of retirees. Another were the ROMEOs, óRetired 
Old Men Eating Outô (or if you trust their wives to have the name right, óReally Old 
Menô). Audiences of a certain age, I have discovered, come up with great questions 
without encouragement on my part, which makes speaking to them challenging and 
fun. I also have continued to engage in research and writing. Lately I completed an 
essay about religious and worldly mastery as depicted in an amazing Bengali poem 
about a large group pilgrimage from Kolkata to Banaras undertaken in 1769. I am 
very glad to announce that it will be published next January in the Indian and Eco-

nomic History Review. 

Just as important to me, I have helped facilitate a program called ñBeloved Conversations.ò This is a 
program designed to help Unitarian or Quaker congregations talk more openly about race and white 
privilege. Here are some things I learned about how my parents and I benefited from government pro-
grams that were not open, or not as open, to black Americans. My father enlisted to become a pilot in 
what was then an all-white Army Air Corps in WWII and got two years of free college tuition. After the 
war, he could finish college on the GI Bill. Not subject to racial discrimination by banks, my parents 
eventually were able to save enough for loan to buy a house in an all-white suburban neighborhood of 
Spokane, but only because of a VA subsidy that allowed us to make a smaller down-payment for a 30-
year mortgage. And the excellent white, suburban public schools that I then attended helped me apply 
and receive scholarships to attend the University of Chicago.  

 

Milt Krieger  

Milt Krieger turned 80, so did Judy, both inhaled and exhaled but shed memory syn-
apses, hosted a happier 2018 election party than 2016ôs, visited Hawaii with our SF 
and Denver families, and Vancouver Island and Washingtonôs coast. Milt collaborated 
on the departmentôs 1970-2020 chronicle (but otherwise reading fiction overtook writ-
ing history), enjoyed live local jazz and donated vinyl to Westernôs music library, con-
tinued Wednesday jazz lunch and Thursday geezer faculty beer, intermittent gym ex-
ertions and monthly poker games, and door-belled for Dems. He (still) did not start 
alto sax lessons and fretted over Cameroon (tearing apart), Canada, the U.S.A, the 
Salish Sea, the 2020 election, the 21st centuryé  

 

 

 

Westernôs 26th Annual Employee Art 

ShowðMay 2019 

Our very own Andrea Gogrºf and Rob 

StoopsðProfessor Emeritus, each had 

pieces exhibited this past May.  Profes-

sor Gogrºf submitted three oil paintings 

(shown right), while one sculpture and 

one photo of Robôs work was displayed.  

The photo from opening night shows 

Professor Scott Pearce in a picture with 

Andreaôs work.  Such talent in the de-

partment!  Click here to see images from 

the opening reception. 

For more on Andreaôs art, please click 

here.  Artists Today: A Conversation 

with Andrea GogrǀfðYouTube 
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 2019 Newsletter 

**Save the Date**  

12th Annual Distinguished Speaker 

Tentatively, Thursday, April 16th, 2020 

More information coming soon! 

Dr. Donald Baker,  

The departmentôs 11th annual Distinguished Speaker event brought University of British 

Columbia Professor Dr. Donald Baker to campus this past April.  Dr. Bakerôs research   

focuses on Koreaôs religious, philosophical, and scientific traditions and has taught Korean 

history and culture in UBCôs Department of Asian Studies since 1987.  His talk ñThe Two 

Koreas: A Historianôs Perspective on What the Future Holds,ò detailed Koreaôs past and       

possible future.  Learn more about Dr. Baker here. 
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Seminar 422 Pursuit of Happiness 

Photos from Prof. Andrea Gogrºf's spring quarter 2019 Liberal Studies 422 seminar.   

This seminar examines the intersection and cross-fertilization of 

philosophy and literature in modern European and American cul-

ture. At the center of our investigation is one of the fundamental 

questions regarding the purpose and value of human existence: 

how do we define happiness and what constitutes the good life? 

Inquiry into this question departs from the Socratic 

stance, which promotes the relentless practice of 

critical self-awareness in our pursuit of 

knowledge, wisdom, virtue and happiness.   

https://chss.wwu.edu/humanities-religions/distinguished-speakers-series
http://asia.ubc.ca/persons/donald-baker/
https://asia.ubc.ca/persons/donald-baker/

